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180/17
Apologies. 
Cllrs. S Bilbie. District Cllr. C Wood.  The Chairman informed members that Cllr. Tom Gould had resigned from his position as a Parish Councillor due to work commitments. It was agreed to thank Tom for his contribution to the work of the Council. 
181/17
Declarations of Interest.

None.
182/17
Dispensation Requests.

None.
183/17
Public Participation.
None.
184/17
Minutes of the Meeting Held on 11th December 2017.
Resolved that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 11th December 2017, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.

185/17
Matters arising from the Minutes of the Meeting held on 11th December 2017.
Minute 166/17 – Persimmon Appeal – Cllr. T Mcdonagh updated members on progress with the residents Rule 6 application regarding the Persimmon Homes appeal.  As well as the residents Rule 6 group there would also be one representing the County Council on S106 contribution matters. The appeal duration had now been extended to six days with the penultimate day being set aside for a site visit. Proof of Evidence had been submitted by the group and the same barrister as used by Great Glen had been engaged. 
Cllr. Mcdonagh also mentioned the Great Glen appeal that had been dismissed by the Inspector on appeal but that an identical application had been subsequently approved by Harborough DC. It was unclear if this decision would be challenged in some way.

Minute 169/17- Snow Warden Scheme – The Clerk informed members that the Street Orderly had now been trained and the insurance requirements clarified with the Council’s insurers and would be available to clear pavements etc. of ice and snow should there be any further periods of inclement weather.

186/17
Police, District and County Councillors’  Reports.

The Chairman welcomed PCSO Lucy Cross to the meeting and said how good it was to have a Police representation at the meeting.

PCSO Cross provided information on crimes in December which included criminal damage, burglary, vehicle damage, assault and anti-social behaviour. There was also an issue with anti-social behaviour in Kibworth which was, on occasions, having an impact in Fleckney.
A Beat Surgery was being arranged to take place in the Toast Office premises.

PCSO Cross answered members’ questions.

The Chairman thanked PCSO Cross for her report.

There were no District or County Councillors’ reports.

PCSO Cross left the meeting.

187/17
Accounts.
The Clerk submitted details of accounts due for payment, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, as set out below:
	Cheque
	Cde.
	Name
	
	
	
	
	
	Description
	
	
	
	
	Amount

	5155
	635
	Planit-X
	
	Consultancy                   paid   18.12.17
	5,528.34

	5156
	9
	R J Everitt
	
	Wages                            paid    08.01.18
	438.65

	5157
	255
	R Deamer
	
	Wages                            paid    08.01.18
	119.90

	5157
	306
	R Deamer
	
	Wages                            paid    08.01.18
	47.96

	5157*
	665
	R Deamer
	
	Wages                            paid    08.01.18
	71.94

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal No.
	5157
	239.80

	5158
	160
	I Facer
	
	Wages                           paid    08.01.18
	136.40

	5158
	570
	I Facer
	
	Wages                           paid    08.01.18
	64.45

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal No.
	5158
	200.85

	5159
	12
	J Flower
	
	Wages                           paid  08.01.18
	611.48

	5160
	513
	J Prescott
	
	Wages                           paid  08.01.18
	1,464.47

	5161
	160
	S Leech
	
	Wages                           paid  08.01.18
	93.34

	5162
	364
	R Dempsey
	
	Wages                           paid  08.01.18
	240.00

	5163
	160
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	34.23

	5163
	570
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	16.17

	5163
	364
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	60.00

	5163
	255
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	22.90

	5163*
	665
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	13.74

	5163
	306
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	9.16

	5163
	12
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	407.20

	5163
	27
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	46.74

	5163
	513
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	293.68

	5163
	517
	HMRC
	
	Tax & NI
	150.74

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal No.
	5163          paid 08.01.18            
	1,054.56

	5164
	240
	Harborough District  Council
	
	Grass Mowing
	291.38

	5164
	303
	Harborough District  Council
	
	Grass Mowing
	83.89

	5164*
	653
	Harborough District  Council
	
	Grass Mowing
	103.70

	5164
	706
	Harborough District  Council
	
	Grass Mowing
	138.26

	5164
	708
	Harborough District  Council
	
	Grass Mowing
	115.73

	5164
	245
	Harborough District  Council
	
	Pitch Marking
	404.15

	5164*
	656
	Harborough District  Council
	
	Pitch Marking
	404.15

	5164
	308
	Harborough District  Council
	
	Pitch Marking
	134.72

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal No.
	5164
	1,675.98

	5165
	176
	Refreshment Systems Ltd
	
	Vending Machine Service Agreement
	95.14

	5166
	133
	Fleckney Communicata
	
	Advertising
	25.00

	5166
	581
	Fleckney Communicata
	
	Advertising
	25.00

	5166
	133
	Fleckney Communicata
	
	Advertising
	25.00

	5166
	581
	Fleckney Communicata
	
	Advertising
	25.00

	5166
	133
	Fleckney Communicata
	
	Advertising
	25.00

	5166
	581
	Fleckney Communicata
	
	Advertising
	25.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal No.
	5166
	150.00

	5167
	302
	William Davies
	
	Tree Work
	320.00

	5168
	776
	Abacus Stage Tech
	
	Acoustic Curtains
	5,274.00

	5169
	75
	CPRE
	
	Subscription
	40.00

	5170
	166
	Chubb
	
	Alarm annual contract
	1,622.96

	5171
	703
	R J Berrington
	
	Christmas lights
	655.00

	5171
	136
	R J Berrington
	
	Heater Repairs
	50.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal No.
	5171
	705.00

	5172
	254
	Guardian
	
	Gate Security
	139.87

	5172*
	658
	Guardian
	
	Gate Security
	139.89

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal No.
	5172
	279.76

	5173
	24
	Citizens Advice Leicestershire
	
	Donation
	250.00

	5174
	157
	A-Z Services
	
	Fire Appliance service
	56.10

	5175
	139
	Regent Samsic
	
	Cleaning
	309.88

	5176
	72
	J Flower   (Sainsburys)
	
	Christmas Gifts
	15.00

	5176
	72
	J Flower   (Sainsburys)
	
	Christmas Gifts
	88.00

	5176
	72
	J Flower   (Waitrose)
	
	Christmas Gifts
	17.16

	5176
	34
	J Flower   (Wilko)
	
	Ink Cartridges
	19.00

	5176
	158
	J Flower   (HP Instant Ink)
	
	Ink Replacement Service
	7.99

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal No.
	5176
	147.15

	5177
	51
	J Flower
	
	Petty Cash
	100.00

	DD9
	512
	NEST
	
	
	
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	
	
	17.73

	DD9
	513
	NEST
	
	
	
	
	    Pension Contributions
	
	
	
	14.18

	DD9
	50
	NEST
	
	
	
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	
	
	4.43

	DD9
	9
	NEST
	
	
	
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	
	
	4.43

	DD9
	255
	NEST
	
	
	
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	
	
	14.40

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Subtotal DD9
	
	
	
	55.17

	DD7
	753
	Public Works Loan Board
	           Public Works Loan
	
	
	539.89

	DD7
	754
	Public Works Loan Board
	
	
	Public Works Loan
	
	
	
	6306.32

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	TOTAL
	
	£27,798.84



*Payments in respect of the Playing Field Charity Management Agreement
The Clerk reported that the total receipts in December amounted to £2314.51 (Excluding VAT).
The Clerk submitted a Bank Reconciliation Statement at 31st December 2017.
The Clerk submitted details of petty cash payments for the December quarter.

Resolved that:
(i) The accounts as set out above be approved for payment.
(ii) The information on receipts be received and noted
(iii) The Bank Reconciliation Statement at 31st December 2017 be received and noted.
(iv) The Petty Cash Statement for the December quarter be received and noted.

188/17
Fleckney Festival 2018.
The Clerk submitted a request from the Fleckney Festival Organiser, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, requesting use of the facilities at the Leicester Road Recreation Ground for the Fleckney Festival on Saturday 15th September 2018. The event would be similar to the last year’s starting at 12 noon and running through to 5.00pm and then from 5.30pm until 9.00pm for the concert culminating with a firework display.  Facilities required would be as last year except with the exception of the Sports Hall which may not be required. 
The Clerk provided members with information on the charges made for the previous event and the marginal costs that were likely to be incurred in staffing and other costs for the proposed event.
Michael Preston answered members’ questions.

Resolved that:

(i) Permission be grant for use of the facilities at the Leicester Road Recreation Ground for the Fleckney Festival on Saturday 15th September 2018.
(ii) A charge of £250 be made.
(iii) The Organiser to indemnify the Parish Council against any costs incurred in rectifying any damage or in clearing up after the event. 
Mr Preston left the meeting.

169/17    Correspondence.
The Clerk submitted details of correspondence received since the last meeting as set out below:
	Ref No.
	Received From
	Contents
	Agreed Action



	1
	County and Districts of Leicestershire, Leicester City and LLEP

	Strategic Growth Plan - Consultation
	Copy to members for individual response.


	2
	LRALC
	Consultation – Draft Articles


	Copy to members for individual response.



	3
	Harborough DC
	Kibworth Neighbourhood Plan Referendum Details

	Noted.

	4
	Leicestershire CC
	Consultation on Budget proposals

	Copy to members for individual response.



	5
	David Bromley
	Notification of return of grant of £200 made towards costs of the Fleckney Festival 2017.

	Noted.


Resolved that the correspondence received be noted and the actions set out in the above list be approved.
189/17
Employees and Chairs Reports.
Members’ considered the report of the Street Orderly, copies of which had been previously circulated to members.
There was no report from the Chairman.

Resolved that the report of the Street Orderly be received and noted.
190/17
Recreation Committee.
Members received copies of the minutes of the Recreation Committee that had met on the 2nd January 2018, copies of which had been previously circulated.
Resolved that the minutes of the Recreation Committee be received and noted.
191/17
Planning Committee.
Members received copies of the minutes of the Planning Committee that had met on the 8th January 2018, copies of which had been previously circulated.

Member considered the recommendations contained in Minute Plan/19 in respect of planning applications.
Resolved that:
(i) The minutes of the Planning Committee be received and noted.

(ii) The Clerk informs Harborough District Council of the Parish Council’s comments on planning applications as set out in the table below:
	Reference
	Proposal
	Location
	Comments

	17/02153/FUL

	Erection of a single storey side and rear extension. 
	9 Shoulbard
	No comments.

	17/02125/FUL
	Erection of a two storey side extension. 

	The Old Farmhouse, Fleckney Grange, Kilby Road


	No comments.

	17/02146/FUL
	Erection of 49 dwellings, a three storey building (containing 8 flats and approximately 285 square metres of retail floor space), a new public plaza, replacement car parking and a location for a new scout hut.

	Land off High Street
	The following observations /comments/concerns be made:
1. Inadequate access to the site due to the volume of traffic that would be using the access and its close proximity to the Kibworth Road junction, the Main Street junction and the pedestrian crossing.

2. Lack of sufficient car parking to service the Village centre and the new retail units and flats.

3. Inadequate provision for delivery vehicles to service the retail units.

4. Poor design and layout of the residential part of the site.

5. House types of poor design.
6. No provision being made for any Section 106 contribution for highway improvements to the centre of the Village.



	17/02094/OUT
	Outline application for the erection of 24 dwellings and associated access .


	61 Leicester Road
	Object –

1. Highway grounds due to the inadequate nature of the access due to its close proximity to the Park Street junction and the entrance to the Sports Centre, Recreation Ground and Bowls Club.

2. Over development of the site.


192/17
Planning Applications.
No new planning applications had been received since the last meeting of the Planning Committee.
193/17
Planning Appeal – Persimmon Homes.
Members considered the Parish Council’s representation at the forthcoming appeal hearing in respect of the Persimmon Homes planning application for 290 dwellings on land off Fleckney Road, Saddington which was due to commence on Tuesday 30th January 2018. A briefing would be provided by the planning consultant appointed to assist the Council’s in its opposition to the proposals. 
Resolved that the Chairman, Cllr. Suzanne Wyche be appointed to speak and represent the Parish Council at the forthcoming appeal hearing.
194/17
Budget/Precept 2018/19.

The Clerk submitted a report setting out details of the revised budget for the current year and budget proposals for 2018/19 copies of which were circulated to members at the meeting.

The original budget for 2017-18 anticipated a sum of £32,320 being taken from reserves to balance the budget. The estimated outturn indicated that there will now be a sum of £970 being taken from reserves. 
The reserves carried forward at the 31st March 2018 were estimated to be £196,050 which included an earmarked reserve of £10,000 as required by Sport England for the renewal of the AWP surface, giving free reserves of £186,050.          .
The budget for 2018/19 had been prepared on the basis of maintaining current levels of service except for a number of new capital schemes that have been included some of which would require an element of external funding if they are to proceed.
HDC has confirmed that the level of the Council Tax Support for 2014/15 will be maintained at the 2013/14 level i.e. £8,670.

At this stage the Precept has been included at the same level as the current year i.e. £101,050 but as the council tax base has increased from 1,456 Band D properties to 1,469.90 this has had the effect of reducing the Council Tax for Parish purposes from £69.40 per Band D property to £68.75 a reduction of 65p or 0.94%.

It is still not known whether local councils will be subject to any kind of capping in 2014/15 although it seems unlikely. An announcement on this is expected in January but it may be after the date of the Parish Council meeting in January. Should capping be imposed it may mean having a further budget meeting if the decision on the budget does not accord with the capping rules.

If capping does not apply in 2014/15 it may well apply in future years. There is also no guarantee that Council Tax Support will continue beyond 2014/15. With this in mind consideration needs to be given to increasing the Precept in 2014/15 to provide a base for future years.

The budget for 2014/14 shows a deficit of £29,550 compared to £41,090(Budget) and £8,850(Outturn) for the current year. The Capital Expenditure budget for 2014/15 includes one-off costs of £23,370 which would not be repeated in future years although there may be other schemes to consider i.e. the Fitness Trail.

The effect of increasing the Precept on council tax and deficit is shown below:

Precept                  Council Tax                      Deficit
£101,050                £68.75                            £24,050
£105,000                £71.43                            £20,100
£110,000                £74.84                            £15,100
£115,000                £78.24                            £10,100
£120,000                £81.64                             £5,100

In 2013/14 the range of council tax amounts for all parishes in the Harborough District ranged from £2.02 to £87.95 with 10 parishes not levying a precept. Fleckney was the third highest. Only Lutterworth (£70.07) and Broughton Astley (£87.95) had a higher council ta
The Precept has been included in the Budget Working Paper at £132,380, an increase of £3,530 on the 2017-18 amount, which represented a 2.7% increase. The Council Tax Base had increased from 1,497.0 Band D properties to 1538.1 in 2018-19 mainly due to the new properties on the Bellway development. This increase in the Council Tax Base had allowed the Precept to be increased by 2.7% without having to increase the Council Tax which for a Band D property would remain unchanged at £86.07.

The Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, when presenting the Local Government Finance Settlement to the House of Commons in December, announced "that the Government intends to defer the setting of referendum principles for town and parish councils for 3 three years".
The budget for 2018-19, based on the Precept being increased by £3,530 to £132,380, resulted in a deficit of £39,390 for the next year compared with a deficit of £32,320 for the current year. Both amounts include a £10,000 contribution to the sinking fund to replace the surface of the All Weather Pitch.
Members considered the effect of different increases in the Precept on the deficit and Council tax as shown in the table below:

	Precept
	Council Tax
	% Change in Council Tax
	In Year Deficit
	Comment

	£128,850
	£83.77
	-2.7%
	£42,920
	No increase in Precept

	£130,140
	£84.20
	-2.2%
	£41,630
	1% increase in Precept

	£131,430
	£85.02
	-1.2%
	£40,340
	2% increase in Precept

	£132,380
	£86.07
	+0.0%
	£39,390
	2.7% increase in Precept/No increase in Council Tax

	£133,710
	£86.93
	+1.0%
	£38,060*
	1% increase in Council Tax

	£135,030
	£87.79
	+2.0%
	£36,740*
	2% increase in Council Tax


Members felt that in view of the predicted deficit a small increase in the Council Tax of 1% was justified. Based on a Precept of £133,710 the reserves at the 31st March 2019 were estimated to be £167,990 of which £20,000 is earmarked to replace the surface of the All Weather Pitch leaving free reserves at £147,990.

As the reserves were at a fairly significant level at £167,990 consideration was given as to whether this level was appropriate having regard to the budgeted deficit in next year and the possibility of major expenditure being incurred in future years on the improvement or replacement of the Sports Centre. In the circumstances it was felt the level of the reserves was justified. 

Resolved that:

(i) The provisional outturn for 2017/18 be noted.

(ii) The Budget for 2018/19 as set out in the report be agreed.

(iii) The Precept for 2018/19 be set at £133,710.
195/17
Neighbourhood Plan.
Cllr. Birch updated members on progress with the preparation of the Neighbourhood Plan. Good progress was being made in writing the plan and it was hoped that a draft version of the plan could be submitted to the March Council Meeting for approval. The Chairman asked if members could have sight of the document prior to the meeting to give ample time to read and assimilate the contents of the plan.
Resolved the report be received and noted.

196/17
Date of Next Meeting.
                Monday 19th February 2018 at 7.00 pm.
The Meeting closed at 9.18 pm.

Signed………………………………….Date……………….
Chairman
Fleckney Parish Council





Minutes of the Council Meeting of the Fleckney Parish Council held in the Sports Centre on 15th January 2018.
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